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MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE BOARD OF ZONING APPEALS OF
HENRICO COUNTY, HELD IN THE COUNTY ADMINISTRATION BUILDING IN THE
GOVERNMENT CENTER AT PARHAM AND HUNGARY SPRING ROADS, ON
THURSDAY JULY 23, 2020 AT 9:00 A.M., NOTICE HAVING BEEN PUBLISHED IN
THE RICHMOND TIMES-DISPATCH JULY 6, 2020 AND JULY 13, 2020.

Members Present: Gentry Bell, Chair
Terone B. Green, Vice-Chair
Walter L. Johnson, Jr.
Terrell A. Pollard
James W. Reid

Also Present: Jean M. Moore, Assistant Director of Planning
Benjamin Blankinship, Secretary
Paul M. Gidley, County Planner
R. Miguel Madrigal, County Planner
Rosemary Deemer, County Planner
Kristin Smith, County Planner
Kuronda Powell, Account Clerk

Mr. Bell - Good morning and welcome to the July 23rd Zoning Appeals
Meeting. Forthose who are able please stand and join in the Pledge of Allegiance. Thank
you.

[Recitation of the Pledge of Allegiance]
Mr. Bell - Mr. Blankinship will now read our rules.

Mr. Blankinship - Good morning, Mr. Chair, members of the Board, ladies and
gentlemen. The rules for this meeting will be as follows. Acting as secretary, I'll call each
case. Then we'll ask everyone who intends to speak to that case to stand and be sworn
in. Then a member of the staff will give a brief introduction and then the applicant will
present their case.

And then we will ask everyone who wants to speak in favor of the applicant to speak. And
then we will ask everyone who wants to speak in opposition to the application to speak.
And then at the end, after everyone has had a chance to speak, the applicant and only
the applicant will have a couple of minutes for rebuttal in case there's anything that they
need to clarify or change about their application in response to what they hear.

This meeting is being recorded, so we will ask everyone to speak directly into the
microphone. There's one set up in the back that is the best way to social distance yourself
as we speak. There is also a microphone here on the podium, but we would prefer that
the public speak at the back.
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Mr. Blankinship - Would everyone who intends to speak to this case please
stand and be sworn in? Do you swear the testimony you're about to give is the truth, the
whole truth, and nothing but the truth so help you God? Thank you. Mr. Madrigal. I'm
doing this one. All right, Mr. Chair, once again, I'm going to change hats and be the staff
as well on this case.

We held a public hearing on this case last month. Just to remind you, the subject property
is located on Dickens Road. It has a driveway that is central to the property. It also has
access to a private road, Krueger Drive. And the purpose of the application is to request
permission to rent the property on a short-term basis through Airbnb and other internet
platforms.

There are five bedrooms in the main house, which is located here, the front of the
property. The code allows up to two short-term renters per bedroom, so the maximum
number that would be allowed on the property is 10 at any time. The building behind the
main house is a guest house, which the applicant uses as his office, and behind that is a
small garage.

And last month we heard the applicant make his case, and there was some opposition
based on the shared use of Krueger Drive. That is a private road. It is maintained by the
residents. And there was some concern about the additional traffic and activity from short-
term rental guests using Krueger Drive that would have a detrimental impact on those
neighbors.

The Board decided to defer that case to allow the applicant, Mr. Rogers, time to meet with
those neighbors, discuss their specific concerns, and develop specific conditions that
would help mitigate their concerns. He has now done so. He's met with, | believe, well,
| know the two who spoke, or submitted comments to the hearing, which are Mr. Jones,
here, and Mr. Wenk on this side. And he has met with several other neighbors. | want to
say five or six other neighbors.

And he has agreed to two changes in the application. One is that short-term renters will
use the main driveway on the property. Short-term renters will not be allowed to use
Krueger Drive to access the property. Now, Mr. Rogers will still be able to use Krueger
Drive. He still owns his half of Krueger Drive and he will still be able to use it for his
purposes. And anybody else coming to the property to cut the grass or clean the property
or anything like that will be able to use Krueger Drive. But short-term renters would only
be allowed to use the ¢ 1t 'driveway acrc i from Wendover Lane.

The other concern had to do with the exposure on the sides of the property. This is the
view from Krueger Drive looking into the guest house. So the main house is just to the
left. And this is a deck area here where there is some opportunity for short-term renters
to, you know, take fresh air when they're using the property.
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I've gone over the checklist that the county has for short-term rentals and | feel like | meet
all the criteria on the checklist. | pay property taxes at this house. | pay automobile taxes
at this house. And | have my small business there so | pay business taxes there.

It's my intent to operate within the guidelines of the county ordinances and any other
suggestions that the county may have.

| wish to be a good neighbor. Some of my neighbors are here and | appreciate their
attendance. I'm actually a little bit an introvert, so I've actually gotten to meet my
neighbors where in the past I've sort of stayed to myself. And they're actually really nice
people.

I gave them all my cell number or nearly all of them who wanted it. And | told them to call
me. Because | have a small business, | keep my cell in my pocket all the time and |
answer it almost at any hour of the day or night for my customers.

This is my house. This is the only property | own. It is my primary residence. I'm very
busy. | have two full-time jobs. | coach volleyball and Randolph-Macon and | have for 18
years. | also have my small business. And | have two parents who are in their 90s and
I'm one of the primary caregivers. | spend an awful lot of time at their house, which is
about three miles away.

And | think my neighbors, because they don't see me, think that I'm absentee and I'm not.
And | tried to explain it to them. And I think they understood that. And so | ask your
approval of my permit.

Mr. Bell - Did you read and understand and agree with the conditions of
approval?

Mr. Rogers - I'm sorry. | didn't hear all that.

Mr. Blankinship - The conditions of approval. Are you --

Mr. Rogers - | did. l've gone over them in great detail.

Mr. Bell - Thank you.

Mr. Rogers - Yes, sir. And we've amended them. And one thing that wasn't

in the application last time that was a little bit of a controversy was that I'm out of town
sometimes for my business and | wouldn't be able to respond within 30 minutes. I've had
two other people listed in the house and [ just didn't realize that | needed to include that
with the application at the time.
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Mr. Blankinship - Yes, sir. That would be appropriate.

Mr. Bell - Okay. First | think I'm going to make the motion on this one.
And | move that we go ahead and approve the application the way it was written. Because
there's no safety violations or problems here. They've been taken care of.

There were a number of things that had to be taken care of. They were taken care of
quickly and with an understanding by both parties. There were other parties who didn't
understand and due to that and many other considerations from our last meeting we had
with him, | go ahead and move to approve this applicant's application. Is there a second?

Mr. Green - | second it, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Bell - Any discussion? Hearing none. All those in favor of approval
of the application say aye. All those opposed say nay. Ayes have it and the motion's
approved. Thank you, Mr. Rogers.

On a motion by Mr. Bell, seconded by Mr. Green, the Board approved case CUP2020-
00007, WILLIAM A. ROGER’s request for a conditional use permit pursuant to Section
24-12(h) of the County Code to allow short-term rental of a dwelling at 5401 Dickens Road
(Parcel 773-744-3103) zoned One-Family Residence District (R-2) (Brookland). The
Board approved the request subject to the following conditions:

1. This approval allows only the short-term rental of the five bedrooms in the principal
dwelling on the property for up to 10 persons at a time. All other applicable regulations
of the County Code shall remain in force.

2. This approval is subject to the County noise ordinance (Sec. 10-67 through 10-69),
registry ordinance (Sec. 20-280 through 20-282) and short-term rental development
standards (Sec. 24-13.01(b)).

3. All short-term renters shall use the private driveway (across from Wendover Lane)
and shall park on the property. Short-term renters shall not use Krueger Drive and shall
not park on Dickens Road.

4. No later than November 13, 2020, the applicant shall install a row of Nellie Stevens
hollies or equivalent evergreens generally along the property line between the house
and guesthouse and between the guesthouse and the garage.

5. The property owner or one of his designated emergency contacts shall respond in
person at the property within 30 minutes whenever necessary to resolve issues and
complaints arising in connection with the short-term rental.

Emergency contacts: Bill Rogers (804) 640-3223, Riley Martin (434) 249-4071,
Angel Fuller (304) 240-1092.

July 23, 2020 7 Board of Zoning Appeals — BZA






366
67
368
369
370
371
372
373
374
375
376
37
378
379
380
381
382
383
384
385
386
387
388
Q89
90
391
392
393
394
395
396
397
398
399
400
401
402
403
404
405
400
407
408
409
410

(411

The rear yard is over 10,000 square feet in area, is enclosed by a 4-foot tall wrought-iron
fence, and is at a lower grade than the front of the lot. The applicant acquired the property
in August of 2017 as a way to consolidate her household and her mother into one home.
As a result, they currently have three dogs consisting of an Irish Wolfhound, a Polish
Lowland Sheepdog, and a Bernedoodle. The dogs range in age between 3 1/2 and 7
years old, and reside in the dwelling with the family.

Because of health issues related to age and the breed, the applicant anticipates putting
down one of the dogs, the Irish Wolfhound, sometime at the end of this year. Keeping
this in mind, the applicant would like to acquire two new puppies, they're mini
Bernedoodles, as replacement pets. If approved they would temporarily have five dogs
in the home which would be reduced to four because of attrition by the end of the year.

All the dogs are family pets and they have no intention of breeding them. The property is
zoned R-3C and is designated Suburban Residential 1 on the 2026 Future Land Use
Map. A one-family dwelling is a principal permitted use in this district and is consistent
with the land-use designation. The zoning ordinance allows up to three pets by right as
an accessory use, and additional pets may be added or allowed by way of a conditional
use permit.

Although the subject property is zoned R-3 where the prescribed minimum lot area is
11,000 square feet, the adjacent lots in Barrington West range in size between 30,000 to
over 58,000 square feet. The closest home is over 80 feet in distance from the applicant's
home. Additionally, the applicant's rear yard backs onto the lake.

Because of the large size of the lots and the distance between homes, staff does not
anticipate any substantial detrimental impacts on nearby property. This is further
augmented that the dogs will be kept primarily in the home and have a large fenced in
rear yard for exercise and play.

In conclusion, the subject lot is over three quarters of an acre in area and is in a
subdivision with large lots with homes spaced 80 feet to over 100 feet apart. The rear
yard is below street grade, which is over 10,000 square feet in area, is fenced, and backs
onto a lake. The temporary keeping of five dogs has the potential to negatively impact
adjacent neighbors, but the number will be reduced to four dogs by the end of the year,
due the attrition. The dogs will be kept primarily in the home and will be led out in the
rear yard for exercise and play. Staff is not aware of any complaints against the property.

Based on the facts of the case, aff recommends approval of this request subject to
conditions. We have received two emails, essentially, one in opposition and one is

support of this request. That concludes my presentation. Pl be happy to answer any
questions.
Mr. Bell - Any questions from the staff or Board? Okay. Thank you.

Are there any questions? Thank you.
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Mr. Bell - Any other questions? Seeing none or hearing none. Thank
you.

Mr. Blankinship - Is there anyone else who wishes to speak in favor of this
application? Yes, ma'am. I'm sorry. We need you to step to the mic and tell us who you
are.

Ms. Marcus - | think she should get the puppies. So much craziness going
on in this world. That's a good thing.

Mr. Blankinship - Can we have your name, please?

Ms. Marcus - Stephanie (ph) Marcus, M-a-r-c-u-s.

Mr. Blankinship - And do you live near the site?

Ms. Marcus - No.

Mr. Blankinship - Okay. Thank you. Is there anyone else who would like to

speak in favor of this application? Is there anyone who'd like to speak in opposition to
this application? Mr. Chair, I've been informed there is no one WebEx waiting to speak
to this case, so that will be the end of the public hearing.

Mr. Bell - With the end of the public hearing, motions would be in order.

Mr. Green - Mr. Chair as the Three Chopt representative for that district,
you know, actually | don't really live that far from Barrington, | especially made an effort
to go by the property to see if in fact there can be a kennel in Barrington. You know. It
raises some concern.

As you know, I've been a vocal opponent of having more than three dogs. | think that the
rules state that we need to have three dogs and until someone changes those rules we
need to adhere to that. And just because it's a feel good thing that's fine. But we've got
to focus on what the law says.

But in this situation having driven by the property and surveyed it and looked at it and
looked at the size of the house, looked at the number of dogs that she wants, and just to
the general area, | would like to move that we grant a conditional use permit pursuant to
section 24-12(e) of the code to allow a non-commercial kennel. And it's not a commercial
type kenned, but dogs kept primarily in her home at 11801 Oak Point Court in warrington
West, zoned one family.

| don't want people to get the impression that because that's a more affluent area, that |
am not cognizant of the less affluent areas. But in this situation because of the size of
the house, the run that the dogs have, the back of it, and lack of major complaints, | would
move to approve.

July 23, 2020 1 Board of Zoning Appeals — BZA






549
150
551
552
553
554
555
556
557
558
559
560
561
562
563
564
565
566
567
568
569
570
571
Q72
73
574
575
576
577
578
579
580
581
582
583
584
585
586
587
588
589
590
591
592
593

(O

CUP2020-00015 J. E. LIESFELD CONTRACTOR, INC. requests a conditional
use permit pursuant to Section 24-116(d)(3) of the County Code to deposit sail as fill
material at 8950 Strath Road (Parcel 816-677-8788) zoned Agricultural District (A-1)
(Varina).

Mr. Blankinship - Would everyone who intends to speak to this case please
stand and be sworn in? Oh there he is. Okay. Do you swear the testimony you're about
to give is the truth, the whole truth and nothing but the truth so help you God? Thank you.
Mr. Gidley.

Mr. Gidley - Thank you, Mr. Secretary. Good morning, Mr. Chairman,
members of the Board. The applicant for this request is Liesfeld Contractor which
performed site work for Lawrence Construction Projects. As part of this work, materials
such as soil and rock are often excavated from these construction sites. There is a need
for a place to deposit these fill materials.

The site before you today is owned by Liesfeld and contains 147 acres. In 2018, the
Board approved a conditional use permit to fill 40 of the 147 acres. As is customary every
two years the applicant must come back before this board to request renewal of their
conditional use permit.

The site was previously excavated by West Sand and Gravel. It excavated material from
the site, but did not restore it other than planting trees. As a result, part of the site is lower
than the surrounding property.

Consistent with the 2018 approval, Liesfeld has removed trees from approximately 13
acres and is filling the lower areas with excavated materials, which you can see here
along the western part of the property.

This request would allow the work to continue for an additional two years. The plans
submitted with this request are similar to those approved in 2018 and include a 100-foot
wooded buffer around the site. Between 10 and 14 feet of fill would be added, but this
would simply tie into the surrounding elevations making it more consistent with the natural
surroundings.

And this is a ground-level picture of the site being worked on here.

During the 2018 hearing the applicant made two major concessions to the nearby
property owners. One, you can see this notch that comes down here. There were plans
to fill in part of this area. Instead the applicant agreed to leave it as a wooded property,
further enhancing the buffer against these residences.

In addition, in response to concerns over the wells, the applicant agreed to test any wells

within 1,000 feet to the west or the south of the property. While nobody has taken the
applicant up on this offer, staff suggests retaining it in the conditions.
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Mr. Bell - Thank you. Are there any questions from engineering, then?
Hearing none. You have something to say?

Mr. Johnson - | just went by the site just to look to see how they are making
it -- doing improvements out there. But it looks pretty well. Also basically everything in
2018 we've approved for them to do that. And is everything that was done in 2018 going
to carry over to this?

Mr. Morgan - Yes, sir.

Mr. Blankinship - All of the conditions remain the same. Yes, sir.

Mr. Johnson - Okay. That was one of the things that we discussed after the
last hearing.

Mr. Blankinship - Yes, sir. And we did have a couple of phone calls from

neighbors as well when they got the notice and saw the sign. And when we told them it
was a renewal of the previous approval they were all satisfied with that.

Mr. Johnson - I'm satisfied. Thank you.

Mr. Bell - Thank you, Mr. Johnson.

Mr. Morgan - All right. Good. Thank you.

Mr. Blankinship - Is there anyone else who wishes to speak in support of this

application? Is there anyone who wishes to speak in opposition to this application? Mr.
Chair, I'm told there is no one other than the engineer on WebEx, so that will be the end
of the public hearing.

Mr. Bell - Good. Then a motion would be in order. Do | hear a motion?

Mr. Johnson - Mr. Chair, | move that we approve the conditional use permit
for this property and also that the conditions that the staff recommend approval subject
to -- the conditions as well. And everything that was done in the beginning, that that would
carry over on this one as well.

Mr. Green - Second.

Mr. cell - Mr. Green second the motion. Any discussions? Hearing no
request for discussions we'll go ahead and make the vote. All those in favor of the
application say aye. All those opposed say nay. Ayes have it, therefore the motion's
approved.

On a motion by Mr. Johnson, seconded by Mr. Green, the Board approved application
CUP2020-00015 J. E. LIESFELD CONTRACTOR, INC.’s request for a conditional use
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10. The applicant shall maintain a standard stop sign at the entrance to Strath Road.

11. The applicant shall maintain "No Trespassing” signs every 250 feet along the
perimeter of the property. At the request of the Division of Police, the applicant shall send
a representative to testify in court to enforce the "No Trespassing"” signs.

12. There shall be no burning on the site at any time.

13. Trucks leaving the site shall travel at intervals and not in groups of three or more. If
requested by the Division of Police, the applicant shall provide a flagman to control traffic
from the site onto Strath Road.

14. The applicant shall sweep Strath Road as necessary to prevent tracking of mud, and
shall control dust in accordance with the latest version of the Virginia Erosion and
Sediment Control Handbook.

15. If the applicant discovers cultural or historic resources, endangered species, or
significant habitat, it shall notify appropriate authorities and provide them with an
opportunity to investigate the site. The applicant shall report the results of any such
investigation to the Planning Department.

16. At the request of the owner of any water well located within 1,000 feet west or south
of the fill area, the applicant shall reimburse the reasonable cost of testing the well water
once per year while this permit is active. The tests shall be performed by a
Commonwealth of Virginia Certified Drinking Water Laboratory, and the results shall be
reported to the applicant, the well owner, and the Planning Department. If such tests show
contamination, the applicant may request collection and testing of a new sample by an
independent third party.

17. 1f evidence shows that the fill operation authorized by this conditional use permit has
an adverse impact on a water well, the owner of the well may request a hearing before
the Board. If the Board finds, after reviewing the evidence at a public hearing, that the
well was adversely affected by the fill operation, the applicant shall immediately cease
operations until the problem has been corrected to the satisfaction of the Board. This
protection applies to welis tested pursuant to Condition 16, or any other well in the vicinity
for which evidence of adverse impact can be documented.

18. This conditional use permit shall expire July 31, 2022.

Affirmative: Bell, Green, Johnson, Pollard, Reid 5
Negative: 0
Absent: 0
Mr. Bell - And we'll go right on to the next one.
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Mr. Gidley - Thank you, Mr. Secretary. This is a request by the Dominion
Club, which provides residents of Wyndham with recreational facilities including an 18-
hole golf course, clubhouse, swimming pool, and tennis courts. It was approved back in
1990.

The Dominion Club would like to place a seasonal bubble over four of its tennis courts to
facilitate play during the winter months. This structure would be in place during the
months of November, December, January, February, and the first half of March. lIts
maximum height would be 36 feet.

The four tennis courts, as you can see here, that would be covered are these right here
and to the south of them is the swimming pool, and to the east and to the west are fairways
from the golf course.

The only adjacent neighborhood is the Club Commons neighborhood located immediately
to the north right here. And this consists of 62 freestanding dwellings.

In evaluating this request is it consistent with the zoning ordinance and comprehensive
plan? The property is zoned B-2C, Business District and is designated as Open
Space/Recreation on the land use plan. A neighborhood recreation center is consistent
with these designations.

Back in 1990 the courts were approved with a 26-foot rear-yard setback. However, today
the B-2 district requires a 40-foot setback from residential property. As a result, any
expansion of the tennis courts, including placing a bubble over top of them, should comply
with the 40-foot rear-yard setback.

With regard to detrimental impact on nearby property. Again, as you can see here on
three of the sides are recreational facilities. So the real question is the neighborhood to
the north there, Club Commons. There are four homes directly behind the tennis courts
that would be covered with the bubble and these homes are as close as 50 feet to these
tennis courts where this bubble would go. A fifth home is located in close proximity.

As you can see here, there is a significant evergreen screen between the neighborhood
and the courts. However, there are two gaps in the screen that result and increase
exposure for two homes.

This home in particular. As you can see here, the buffer is really not in place here. It
looks like it was removed for some reason. It has been replanted, but obviously that takes
time to grow up. And so placing this 36-foot tall bubble right here against this home would
have significant impacts on this property. These people wrote in opposition to this request
and did send in this photograph that was in your staff report showing the view from their
home which, as you can tell, is quite close to the tennis courts.

One item that staff also discussed internally that was mentioned by some opponents
concerned a generator to maintain this bubble during the operation of this site. There is
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not unusual | would request that when someone comes up to speak that they let us know
where they are. You said orange, | see red or purple area.

Mr. Gidley - Okay.

Mr. Green - Because that would have some significant impact on my
decision on this as well. And I think it's important.

Mr. Bell - Yeah. | don't think I'll have any problem with that. Do you,
Ben?

Mr. Blankinship - No. 1think that'll be fine.

Mr. Bell - Yes.

Mr. Green - Okay.

Mr. Blankinship - All right. Are we ready to hear from the applicant then, Mr.
Chair?

Mr. Bell - Yes.

Mr. Blankinship - All right. Thanks.

Mr. Gidley - Thank you.

Mr. Boberg - Good morning and thank you and thank you for the staff

comments. My name is Eric Boberg, B as in boy-o0-b as in boy-e-r-g. And I'm representing
the Dominion Club on this matter.

| appreciate the staff comments. Also appreciate you allowing us to be here today, and
also appreciate the time at the end to speak again regarding any comments that are made
throughout the hearing today.

| want to let you know | did take a meeting with the homeowners on Layton Drive and met
with many of our members in support of this as evidenced by, and | believe you receive
it in your packet, but | did bring a copy of the over 200 signatures in support of this project
that are all Henrico County residents.

I think I'll jump right into my talking points from those meetings and maybe address some
concerns early on, and then again speak to it at the end. If that works for you all.

The tennis courts were approved for the 26.32-foot rear yard setback in 1990, as
previously mentioned by staff. The courts were constructed between 1994 and 1996.
The Club Commons community was approved by the Planning Commission in 1996 with
construction between 1999 and 2000. Therefore, the club is requesting that not be
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that first home will have some difference in height measurement compared to the apex of
the bubble.

Other locations. We've reviewed the site map for the property, which staff did a nice job
of showing you on the overhead, and all these other sites are currently occupied by the
clubhouse, the golf course, the driving range, parking lot, and the aquatic facility. So this
is the only location that we deemed able to provide this tennis bubble.

We will have real estate folks talking today in support of the project, so I'll defer comments
to them on housing value. But | would like to comment that housing value in the Wyndham
community has held its value through the years because of the Dominion Club, and the
tennis bubble will have a positive effect on the club, and therefore, a positive effect on
home values in the community.

The current proposed color is white for the bubble. However, the club is open to any
other color, green, gray, or otherwise, that the manufacturer is able to provide.

So, in summary, | know there will be a lot of comments today. I'm happy to speak to them
at the end, again, to look at the application and any comments that are made, and we
appreciate your support of this application. Thank you.

Mr. Bell - Thank you. Were there any questions for Mr. Boberg before
he sits down?

Mr. Johnson - The months that the bubble would be up? What months will
that be?

Mr. Boberg - Yes. As staff alluded to, we plan on the bubble going up on
or about November 1st and be taken down on March 15th on or about each year.

Mr. Bell - Any other questions?

Mr. Green - | think it's important to note that because of the type of trees

that they're putting up, you're not going to have to worry about leaves falling. Because
those are the type of trees that | have bordering my home. So it's going to always be
green.

Mr. Bell Thank you.

Mr. Green - That's neither for or against. I'm just stating that.

Mr. Bell - Thank you.

Mr. Johnson - Another question is you were saying about planting some

trees that. Would those trees be in front of the closest house or --
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opposition to the -- at which | have their letters and support, excuse me, their letters
supporting the opposition or the letters in opposition all but one of which | think has been
sent to the county previously. And you should have, hopefully, in your packets.

The neighbors that I'm representing, the folks that you see largely in the purple, support
the county staff plan that this plan be denied. There are significant concerns and they're
the ones in the best position to judge the value of their homes. There are significant
concerns about the value of their homes. There are significant concerns over the noise
level. There are significant concerns over the fact that there's going to be more traffic in
this area during the winter months if you're having indoor events. And the consequence
of traffic that that's going to pose in the safety on their streets.

But this case really isn't that hard in my world. Let's talk about that for a second. You
have one of your county website the Cochran case which says if you want to get a
variance you've got to show that all reasonable beneficial uses of the property taken as a
whole are negatively impacted by the zoning ordinance. And that's the authority upon
which you can grant a variance. We clearly don't have that here.

The club could say, well, gee, it was 26 feet when we built it 20 some years ago and now
we have a new ordinance. Well the new ordinance doesn't apply to us. That's not the
case. As staff said, it's a 40-foot setback. This would violate that. They can't show that
it negatively impacts the use of the property. What it does, it negatively impacts their
economic use of the property because they think they can have tennis more and, |
assume, therefore get more members. That's not a basis for you to grant an exemption.

Further, this was touched on in a county report -- if you put up a building, this was
proffered in their original zoning case, or probably their predecessor in interest if | had to
venture a guess. If you build a building you've got to have certain material on that building.
It's in the county report.

Now the club says, Well, gee, that's not a building. It's a building. It's an inflatable
building. Maybe a building you can take up and take down. You can take up and take
down any building. But it's still a building and it's got to comply. Not only does it have to
comply with the specific county ordinances, it's got to comply with the promises that were
made to the neighborhood and the adjoining landowners when this property was originally
rezoned.

There are many folks here who can talk about in opposition and probably even support
and the folks here. The Gould's and the other neighbors, can talk about their feelings
better than | can about the negative impacts of this case. But in my world, this case is
not that hard. This case is clearly not within the zoning ordinances and the applicant can't
show the requisite harm that they're going to suffer if the variance is denied. Be happy to
answer any questions.

Mr. Green - So you were retained by a group of neighbors to --
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Let me point out that | did measure the decibel level today and it ranges from 45 to 50
decibels. Now you're to add in another 50 decibels or so from this tennis bubble, now we
have double the noise levels that we currently have and that we will hear 24 hours a day.

People are concerned about their property values. We all bought homes for a high-end
quiet neighborhood, mostly seniors, with strict architectural standards. You need to go,
you know, to put a piece of flowers in you need to get approval from our board. This is
not what we bought into the club. If this is property that was going to be purchased,
constructed, today, you would enforce that 40-foot setback. So | ask that you take that
same into consideration now and take that same position now that you would as if the
club was new, and deny this request. Thank you.

Mr. Green - | have a question.
Mr. Hauvenstock - Sure.
Mr. Green - Club Commons has a board of directors? That whole

subdivision?

Mr. Hauvenstock - Yes. We have a regular Board of Directors for the community
association. 1 am president. I've been president for three years.

Mr. Green - Okay. How did you find out about this bubble? Did they come
to you all and ask you all or --

Mr. Hauvenstock - They did not initially come to us. We found out about it from
neighbors who are members of the club. When they sent out an announcement saying
that this was proposed subject to the Zoning Commission approval.

And we found out about at that time and immediately engaged in a conversation with Mr.
Boberg about it stressing our concerns. He made some commitments to us like we had
mentioned before about colors and trees and so forth, but even that would not satisfy us,
because it doesn't solve the problems of the visual impact, the noise impact, and the
property value impact. And what assurances do we have that that will be in effect some
years from now? He's already been replaced as the general manager. It's owned by a
private equity firm which has a reputation for selling things. Who knows what the next
owners might do.

Mr. Green - So as a member of the Board of Directors, do you have a seat
on the Wyndham Board which would have some impact on this?

Mr. Hauvenstock - I do not have a seat on the Wyndham Board.

Mr. Green - Excuse me?
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Mr. Blankinship - In a moment.
Ms. Price - Okay.
Mr. Green - Mr. Chair, you and | could possibly be members of the

Wyndham Club if we join. And while you live where you live and | live where 1 live, we
both could be members. So while there may be 1,600 homes in Wyndham, there may be
a couple thousand people that could be members of it. So, | think we’ve got to factor that
in. Because, you know, it's easier to be away from something than to look at something.
And so I'm more concerned about the detrimental impact it's going to have on the
immediate neighborhood.

Mr. Bell - All right. Any other questions? Statements? Thank you, sir.
Mr. Hauvenstock - Thank you.
Ms. Price - Good morning. My name is Nicky (ph) Price, P-r-i-c-e. | live

in one of the purple designated homes directly behind the tennis bubble. In fact, | live
right next door to the Goulds who are probably the most impacted.

One point of clarification, the Dominion Club is a private country club. What they are
building has nothing to do with Wyndham as a community. Just because you live in
Wyndham does not mean you have access to the Dominion Club. So it sounded like that
might have been a little bit misunderstood.

I am a member of the club and | very much want them to be successful. Over the past
10 years they have had at least 3 different owners and several general managers.
They're currently owned by a private equity firm that has billions of dollars in assets. If
they're like any other private equity firm that I've ever run into, they're focused on one
thing and that's profit.

When | think about the impact that this structure is going to have on me and my neighbors,
it makes me want to throw up.

As a single woman supporting myself, I'm concerned about the value of my home. |
receive estimates from real-estate agents of up to a ten-percent reduction in the value as
a result of this bubble. For somebody quickly approaching retirement age that's a big
concern for me, because it's a big investment for me.

Appearance of the structure. The application, and Mr. Boberg referenced a border of
trees. As you guys have seen from the photos we submitted, most of those trees are
dying. Replacing them with smaller trees just doesn't cut it. And we all know, anybody
that has a yard knows, you can't plant a 20-foot tree. It just doesn't work that way.
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homes located directly behind the Dominion Club's tennis courts and the proposed
bubble. We are also active members of The Dominion Club, a private country club.

We oppose the conditional use permit filed by the Dominion Club and Eric Boberg for five
reasons. First, the bubble does not comply with previously authorized proffers and
setbacks. The bubble violates the existing 40-foot setback for structures and the zoning
proffers requiring exposed exterior walls to be made with architecturally finished
materials.

Two, the bubble will diminish our home values. A highly-visible 36-foot-high white bubble
nearly the length of a football field will cause substantial injury to the value of our homes.

Three, the bubble will cause scenic, light and noise pollution. The bubble will be an
eyesore and appreciably damage the aesthetic and scenic landscape of our
neighborhoods.

Every night for four and a half months there will be a glowing light 36 feet in the air coming
from the interior lighting of the bubble, as you can see from this photo. In addition, the
noise associated with the generator will run continuously and will be detrimental to our
quiet enjoyment of our home.

According to Mr. Boberg the bubble will also host social events such as tennis parties
which will also significantly increase the noise and traffic behind our homes. Currently
there are no tennis parties being held on those tennis courts now.

Four, the Dominion Club misrepresented key facts in its conditional use permit. The
application states there was a strand of trees between the two properties that would
obstruct visibility. The club failed to disclose in its application the dying and diseased
nature of these trees as evidenced by these photos.

The club misrepresented that these trees would serve as a lasting and permanent buffer
to the bubble. The club and our homeowner's association have been in discussion for at
least three years about removing and replacing these dying trees and today was the first
time | have heard that there will be trees replaced behind my home.

The trees near the western end of the tennis courts have all died and been replaced with
much smaller trees that do not provide any meaningful buffer to the tennis courts. The
club knew about this ongoing deterioration of these evergreen trees yet they still
represented in its application that there was a visible tree line buffer betwe 1 the bubble
and the homeowners.

And the fifth reason to deny this request is the Dominion Club failed to seek any input
from the impacted neighborhood about the bubble.

The very first time a club representative spoke with the Club Common property owners
and those residents on Layton Drive about the bubble was on July 13th, less than two
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Our residents have invested much energy and financial resources to protect the
uniqueness and beauty and desirability of Club Commons. The encroachment of this
unsightly structure within just feet of our community boundaries, of course, as mentioned
before, violates Wyndham Foundation and Henrico County setback requirements and
fails to meet the building materials requirement for structures of this nature.

We believe that you, as arbiters of matters affecting the livability, beauty, and sanctity of
residential properties within Henrico County will appreciate the deleterious effect that
such a structure will have upon our community.

We respectfully ask that the Board of Zoning Appeals deny the Dominion Club's
application for a tennis enclosure. Thank you.

Mr. Bell - Thank you. Any questions?

Mr. Cuthbertson - I'd be happy to answer any questions.

Mr. Bell - Any questions from the Board? Thank you.

Mr. Cuthbertson - Thank you.

Mr. Nichols - Thank you very much. My name is Duane Nichols, N-i-c-h-o-

I-s, and my wife and | have the home at 12017 Layton Drive. So we're one of those purple
dots right there. We've only been in Virginia now for three years. And | want to tell you
what a unique facility we were able to get in our home. We searched the whole region
and we can't find something that has the significance, that has the pride of community,
that exists there.

We've lived a number of different places. I'm impressed by a planned community called
Columbia, Maryland, that has existed for decades. And they don't have the quality, the
private community, that we have here. So it's something to be proud of. Something to
be protected.

In that respect then this tennis addition is inconsistent with what we're doing. When | say
that | want just to quibble about the word tennis bubble. | spent a career as a teacher
and we taught students the meaning of words. And when you look up bubble you don't
find anything like this.

When | taught physics, | knew what a bubble was. It was beautiful. It was symmetrical.
It was to be admired. And it was a temporary. And so when we think of a tennis bubble
we tend to say, Oh. That's nice. But in this instance it would be out of place.

Let me conclude by telling you that the pride of being in our home is to be in the sunroom
in the house where we can look out and see the scenery. We can actually see the lake
from there just barely. But what's significant here is that we get to see the sun glow as it
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lighting, noise, and most of all, they never really researched what effect this may have on
our property values.

Let me also make a point that they are proposing that the bubble be over the tennis courts
to allow their members, which | am a member, not a tennis member, but | am a member,
to take advantage of that. There are other options on the Wyndham Club property where
they could move some parking spots over and place an indoor facility without any
difficulty. Of course it would be more expensive. But there are other options on their
property and there are ways of building something that would satisfy their need for year-
round tennis.

So | feel very strongly that the way the questions were answered on the zoning
applications were not completely honest and we all feel in our community we want the
club to be successful, but they gave no consideration on the impact of what the zoning
requirements say. So | am strongly opposed to this bubble. Thank you so much.

Mr. Bell - Any questions from the board? Any questions from the staff?
Thank you, sir. Anybody else back there, Ben?

Mr. Blankinship - | believe there are two more. Yes, sir.

Ms. Deemer - Yes, Mr. Chairman. The next person to speak is Ms.
Malkman.

Ms. Malkman - Hi. My name is Elisa Malkman. | live at 12032 Layton Drive.

| don't want to repeat the other concerns. |1 am not a public speaker.

But there's one concern that no one touched upon and that's the safety of that bubble. |
walk to and from the club many times during the day. My grandchildren walk to and from
the club many times during the day. During that walk | can see inside the tennis courts,
see who's playing, see who's sitting around, | can see everything. Now I'm going to walk
past the tennis courts in this, | guess, path and | have no idea who is behind it hiding. |
can't see. Ilt's making me go into like a tunnel. | can't physically walk another way to get
to the -- that's the way that | walk.

My other concern is as a business owner. They are going to put a lot of money into this
bubble with the hope of getting many, many more tennis players. My problem is, there
are many times during the year | try to find a parking spot and | can't find a parking spot.
And | am a member of the club. So I'm assuming it's going to be like the swim meets.
When people have a swim meet here they park all over our street. All right, it's a swim
meet, it's a great activity, | think most of the people here kind of look the other way. But
if this is going to be an ongoing problem that they're going to be parking here, | don't think
that's a good idea.

I understand more than anyone how they need to bring in revenue. My husband and |
publish Richmond Magazine. And the last management we -- was a very -- we were very
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Mr. Blankinship - And right now you can see both sides, you can see if there's
someone around you. You can see what's going on. If there was an opaque wall along
here and a 36-foot-high structure, then a person walking here would not be able to see if
there was somebody next to that structure. | believe that's the concern she's expressing.

Mr. Johnson - Okay.

Ms. Malkman - Yes. Yes. Very much so. For myself and my grandchildren.
Mr. Johnson - Okay. Guess now | got it.

Mr. Bell - Any other questions or statements? If not, thank you, ma'am.
Ms. Malkman - Thank you.

Mr. Bell - Are there any more?

Mr. Blankinship - Yes, sir. | believe there is one more on WebEx. One more

opponent, and then one in support as well.

Ms. Deemer - Mr. Chairman, we have a Mr. Zwerdling.

Mr. Zwerdling - Good morning.

Mr. Bell - Good morning.

Mr. Zwerdling - This is Jeff Zwerdling, Z-w-e-r-d-l-i-n-g, and | am also a

member of the Club Commons community. We have all heard from our former speakers
everything that has caused us to be in opposition to this tennis bubble. So instead of
reviewing all of that | will just give some bullet points.

Number one, on the application it misrepresented both questions because they never
bothered to do a study or talk to the community who is most affected by this.

Number two, there are two ordinances that would be violated: The 40-foot setback and
the building of what type of materials could be used.

Number three, they didn't take into consideration the damage that would be done to the
homeowners as far as the value and the peace and quiet that they would lose because
of this bubble.

So, as you can see, the Club Commons neighborhood is really the only one affected.
When | look at the public comments for the red dot support | see that all of these people
live outside the area of the club so if they come to play tennis, they go to their homes and
they don't have to live with a 36-foot-high bubble in their backyard.
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amount to a 3,000-square-foot home, the same home would sell for $66,000 more in
Wyndham.

While | appreciate the concerns of the Club Commons neighbors, the proposed tennis
bubble will be erected only during the coldest months of the year. The values of those
few homes closest to the tennis court should not be impacted as their view will remain
exactly as it is currently for the majority of the year.

Should the Dominion Club ever financially fail due to a lack of competitiveness with other
country clubs and be either removed or replaced with additional housing, Wyndham would
no longer have the special advantage which produces the higher housing values that it
currently enjoys.

The Dominion Club's proposed tennis bubble would clearly enhance the Wyndham
housing market as it makes the total community experience more valuable. Thank you.

Mr. Bell - Just hold it just for a second. Any questions?

Mr. Green - | had spine surgery a week ago, so my voice is all messed up.
That's fine for you to look at it from a business standpoint as a realtor, but, you know,
sometimes we need to be cognizant of the folks who have bought homes in that area.
And | too live in a planned community and, yes, we have tennis courts. And so if they
were to put up a bubble, because | don't see it then it would not impact me as much. But
| would have to be cognizant of those that got to look at it every day.

Ms. Derco - Without any doubt.

Mr. Green - And the problem | have is that if that bubble were there before
individuals bought their homes, then okay. Then that's what they bought into. But then
to now impose something upon people who bought thinking that they were buying one
thing and now because some individuals want to do something because it could be more
profitable to them and not necessarily to the neighborhood, | kind of have some
reservations about that.

Ms. Derco - And --

Mr. Green - And as a realtor, yes, you can sell all you want to in other parts
and rent that, but then once that bubble goes up and these individuals try to sell their
houses, no one has done an analysis to determine the impact that that fiscally could have
on the individuals if they v e wanting to sell their homes.

So while the business aspect is important and the realtor aspect is important, you know,

| have to as a Three Chopt representative, | have to look at the folks that have to look at
this and live in that area every day and make them comfortable.
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Mr. Green - | take offense to initial comments that this individual made.
When | was called and asked to be appointed to this board -- this was a judicial
appointment. We have to raise our right hand. We have to swear to be objective. We
have to swear to listen to the cases. We do, and our staff does an extensive job in
reviewing all of the cases that come before us. And for an individual to make a comment
that a predetermined decision had been made is highly offensive to me. Because until
all the speakers have had a chance to weigh in. Because | have an opinion does not
mean that | have a predetermined opinion.

We act in a quasi-judicial sense. And | take that very serious. And | want that on the
record that | have never or never will | predetermine any decision until | hear from the
totality of the individuals. And | take offense to that comment.

Mr. Blankinship - Mr. Chair, I'd just like to clarify, because you had asked earlier
in the meeting, the previous speaker was the the orange dot in Club Commons there.
The one nearest all the other purple. That was the speaker who just spoke.

Mr. Prince - May | offer a clarification?
Mr. Blankinship - No. Not right now.
Mr. Sansom - Good morning. My name is Lee Sansom. |'ve been a resident

of Henrico County for over 21 years. I've been a member of the Dominion Club for 18 of
those 21 years. And during that time -- I'm a mortgage banker. And I've done real estate.
| do about 140 transactions a year. I've done about $850-million worth of transactions
over those 20 years. And a large, large part of that is in the West End, and a large part
of it's in Wyndham. I've done transactions in every neighborhood in this community,
including Club Commons.

And before COVID | made it a habit to always meet with clients. And over the years |
interact with my clients and | find out what their wants and needs are. And to a person
the enhancement that they believe the Dominion Club brings to their home ownership in
Wyndham is unparalleled. And that does include Club Commons.

| find it ironic that Club Commons, common to the club, an adjacency, someone would
buy a home there with the expectation of not having the club part of their life. And I'm
finding it extremely ironic that it's good for the people who live there as long as it doesn't
break one or two things that they think are important. More important than it is to the rest
of the community. So I'm offended by that in itself. You can't have some of it and not all
of it.

| find that there is a common theme that, Don't put it in my neighborhood because | didn't
vote for it. But you bought the house behind the club. It's adjacent. There are courts that
line them the other 7 1/2 months out of the year. Tennis plays at night till 11:00. We're
talking about helping the noise factor. We're talking about providing a service to the rest
of the community, including Club Commons, that would give them a benefit in the winter
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Mr. Ohman - Hi. My name is Ed Ohman, it's O-h-m-a-n. I'm one of the
orange dots relatively close, but not in the purple area for sure. I've lived in Wyndham
since 2000 and I've been a member of the Dominion Club since 2005.

I'm going to talk about some stats of tennis in the tennis community. Over the past five
years membership in the United States Tennis Association, the USTA, has continued to
increase and this year eclipsed an all-time high of 700,000 at the national level. There
has also been a similar increase in youth involvement in tennis across the nation,
specifically in our Mid-Atlantic region where over 15,000 school-age youth have signed
up. Our Mid-Atlantic region participation rate is number one in comparison to other
sections across the country.

The increased number of players comes with an increased demand for court time and a
desire or even expectation to play tennis year-round. Many of the prominent clubs in the
Richmond area either have indoor tennis and or a bubble which provide year-round tennis
for its members.

Because of the desire to play winter tennis and due to the lack of winter facilities at the
Dominion Club, many members over the years have either purchased winter indoor court
time at other facilities while others have bought winter memberships at other clubs.

Unfortunately, as tennis membership and court time demands have increased, many
clubs have reduced the amount of wintertime and temporary memberships that they will
sell to nonmembers. As a result, we have a significant number of Dominion Club tennis
members permanently leave the club so they could join other clubs offering winter tennis.

The national average for a club membership attrition rate is about 14 percent per year.
The Dominion Club has seen an attrition rate north of 20 percent over the past 5 years.
This is alarming since the Dominion Club is located in Henrico County, arguably one of
the best areas in Richmond, if not the state.

The single most common reason for them leaving the club is due to the lack of winter
tennis facilities. 39 members have left recently, or in the last few years, and of those 23
providing reasons for leaving, 22 of them said they were leaving due to the lack of
facilities, specifically the lack of winter facilities. And all of those members went to clubs
outside of Henrico that had winter facilities.

So we talk about a quality of life. The number of youth that are involved and getting
involved, this provides them an outlet obviously to play  1nis through the winter months.
So that's one of the advantages.

The Wyndham community has 720 member families which constitute 2,600 individuals
that are part of the Dominion Club. The addition of the bubble will provide a winter option
for tennis for all, and with those an increase in the number of youth, as | alluded to, on a
year-round basis. This includes not only regular court time, but also tennis lessons,
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therefore | just feel like it really didn't have that much impact on me. Again, and | can only
say that about myself. | certainly cannot attest to people living around it, since | don't.

I am on that map. And | apologize | can't read that far, but | am one of those dots. | live
pretty close to the club. So | will not comment on how it affects me or anyone else having
it in the backyard. Nor to real-estate values because | can't answer that question. But I
can tell you in response to this young lady's comment about, you know, she said during
the summertime the voices of people speaking and playing tennis and the traffic and all,
that doesn't bother me here. And I'm happy to hear that, because | still feel like of these
16 or 18 weeks, | think, when the bubble will be up.

In fact, like Ed said, the noise will not be an issue. In fact it will be far less than what it is
during those summer months and spring and fall. 1t will have no bearing on the traffic as
well if that is a concern. So | feel like | can talk about that. So those are my comments
about what's been said. | guess that's the benefit of speaking last.

So I'll go and then read my statement.

Mr. Bell - Before you get into reading your statement give us your name
and spelling please.

Ms. Marcus - Oh. Stephanie Marcus, M-a-r-c-u-s.
Mr. Bell - Thank you.
Ms. Marcus - Thank you. Under its current ownership group, the Dominion

Club has not only made investments in the club to benefit all of its members and has also
made an investment in both the Wyndham community and the greater Henrico County
community.

By giving back and being a good neighbor, the Dominion Club has worked to strengthen
its connection and commitment to the community. Whether it is through sponsorship of
the Wyndham Fall Festival and Spring Carnival along with its Hole In One fundraiser,
installation of an aerating fountain in the Wyndham Lake, support of local schools, blood
drives, in conjunction with the Red Cross, or a $25,000 donation to the Henrico County
Education Foundation.

The Dominion Club strives to connect to those around it in a way that is both impactful
and meaningful. The addition of this seasonal tennis bubble allows the Dominion Club to
continue to be a thriving and vibrant part of our local community and to be a good neighbor
to fulfill its philanthropic focus.

We ask that you support our zoning request. | personally ask that you support our zoning
request. And | thank you for your time.

Mr. Bell - Any questions? Hearing none, thank you, ma'am.
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no increase in traffic from the bubble since the indoor courts during cold weather play
would have the same usage as the uncovered courts during warm weather play.

| hope you will consider supporting this conditional use permit as the Dominion Club
pursues adding a much needed and much desired improvement to the club for current
members and future members who call Henrico County home. Thank you for your time
and consideration.

Mr. Bell - Thank you. But stay there just a second until we see if we
have any more questions. Any questions from the staff or from the Board? Hearing none,
thank you, sir.

Mr. Beller - Thank you.

Mr. Blankinship - | want to pause just a moment make sure there was no one
else who intends to speak to this case. Mr. Boberg can, but he's the only one. All right,
Mr. Boberg, do you have any closing comments?

Mr. Boberg - And, again, my name is Eric Boberg. B-o-b-e-r-g. Thank you
very much for letting me have the option to summarize. My opening talking points are
very similar in nature. | appreciate all the comments that were made today, but for the
purposes of summation and reiteration, | just want to hit a couple of high-level talking
points that | previously alluded to.

One is, and we've heard this, but again, I'll reiterate that we are asking that the setback
be approved at 26.32 feet due to the fact the tennis courts were completed before '94 and
'96 with Club Commons being approved in '96 with construction from '99 to 2000.

To reiterate, there will be no encroachment on the property. The actual bubble will be
inside the existing perimeter fencing, so the perimeter fencing that exists today does not
get removed. That bubble will actually be inside of the fencing. Therefore, no
encroachment.

Again, we're asking that it not be considered subject to the conditions proffered with the
rezoning case C-48C-90, as the bubble will not be permanent, it will be taken down each
year, stored and put back up.

The usage will be exactly as it's used today. Tennis. There will not be events, parties, it
will be tennis activities. And we're asking for the same usa¢ tt 's presented today.
Four nis courts outdoors year-round, asking for four courts indoor on a seasonal basis,
four courts outdoor on a seasonal basis. So no change in usage. Noise will be within
county ordinances. We heard 40 to 50 dB, but it will be within county ordinances on
noise.

Lighting. Again, there will be opaque film. No skylight. No glow. The picture as shown
earlier obviously did not have an opaque film and the exterior lights were on. Exterior
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The property is zoned B-2C, Business District Conditional. And it's designated Open
Space/Recreation on the 2026 Future Land Use Plan. A neighborhood recreation center
is consistent with the designation, so that Dominion Club is there. The B-2 district requires
a 40-foot rear-yard setback adjacent to residentially zoned property. The tennis courts
were approved with a 26.32-foot setback.

A cover over the tennis courts even on a seasonal basis should comply with the 40-foot
setback. As a result, the proposed cover on the tennis court would not comply with the
rear-yard setback. Would not comply with the year-round setback. Dominion Club is
subject to conditions proffered with different zoning cases. [f the Board considers a
seasonal covering of these courts a building, then the proposed structure would not
comply with the proffered positions governing the Board.

We also have to look at the detrimental impacts. And then one of the questions that we
have to look at is would the request result in a detrimental impact on nearby property.

The tennis courts are bordered to the south by a large swimming pool and to the east and
west by Wyndham Golf Course neither of which should be impacted by the proposed use.
The two areas to the north, however, contain a residential community known as Club
Commons, which many of you live in at Wyndham. There are four homes directly behind
the four tennis courts proposed to be covered that are as close as 50 feet away, with
another home in close proximity. 50 feet away.

These two homes, however, are more exposed than others due to the gaps in the
evergreen screen. The proposed bubble that would cover the tennis courts would have
a maximum height of 36 feet. | went out there and | don't know if any other member went
out there, but 36 feet is pretty high. Taller than the adjoining homes. Taller than the
adjoining homes.

The evergreen screen would block much of the structure from the view of the nearby
residents, however because the land slopes upward from the tennis courts to the
residences, the bubble would likely be visible from the second floor of these homes.
Especially when it is light.

| repeat, the bubble would likely be visible from the second-floor homes, especially when
it is light.

Staff has received several inquiries about this case and we've heard your different

opinions. The Dominion Club would like to place a sealable bu over their tennis
low™ tt u dw 3ttt win montt Thal ac : Vh

facilities abut tennis courts on three sides. There are residences to the north.

Although the existing evergreen screen provides some buffering, not all buffering,

between the two uses, there are two gaps where the bubble would be clearly visible by
residents. Two gaps where the bubble would be clearly visible by two residents.
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Mr. Bell - Okay. We can go right on with the meeting. Because that is
the last one, isn't it?

Mr. Blankinship - Yes, sir.

Mr. Bell - All right. And so let's go ahead and talk about the minutes.
Mr. Blankinship - The mation to deny the application carries.

Mr. Bell - Are there any comments about the minutes of June 25, 20207

Hearing none. How many people vote to approve the minutes of June 25th?
Mr. Johnson - So moved.
Mr. Bell - Say aye. Those opposed. No opposed, the ayes have it.

The Board approved the minutes of the June 25, 2020 Board of Zoning Appeals
meeting.

Affirmative: Bell, Green, Johnson, Pollard, Reid 5
Negative: 0
Absent: 0
Adjourned.
Mr. Benjamin vV. Blankin , Secrefary R
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Gidley, Paul

om:
nt:

Gentry Bell ARy

Wednesday, August 19, 2020 2:07 PM

To: Gidley, Paul

Subject: Re: BZA minutes

Mr. Gidley,

You are correct in your understanding of the vote as noted in your email message.

Please make the corrections on my behalf.

Best regards,

Gentry Bell, Chairman
Board of Zoning Appeals

Sent fro

@

m my iPhone

On Aug 19, 2020, at 1:47 PM, Gidley, Paul <gid@henrico.us> wrote:

Good afternoon Mr. Bell:

On last week’s CUP request by the Dominion Club for bubble to cover four of their tennis courts during
the winter months (CUP2020-00016), Mr. Green moved to deny the request and Mr. Pollard seconded
his motion. When you called the vote, it appears you mistakenly said those voting in favor “to deny the
motion”, when you meant to say “voting in favor of the motion to deny.” Also, this was followed by the
second part of the vote where you then said those “voting for the motion”, when you meant to say
those voting against the motion.” The Board’s action was to vote for the motion, which was to deny the
CUP and that vote was 5-0. Is my understanding of this correct?

Thanks,
Paul Gidley

Paul M. Gidley, CZA

County Planner IV

Henrico County Planning Dept.

P. 0. Box 90775, Henrico, VA 23273
(804) 501-4610 id@heniico.us

In order to help serve you better, please take a moment to complete our customer service survey
https://www .surveymonkey.com/s/MT2B87G)






